
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY 20 AUGUST 2010 AT 10.00 AM 
PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, M Clarke, Mrs Farmer, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Scarborough and Mrs Warwick (as substitute for Councillor Rutherford)
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Collier attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on application 10/0204 (land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands)

Councillor Ellis attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on application 10/0508 (land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle)

DC.54/10
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Betton and Mrs Rutherford.
DC.55/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
· Councillor Layden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0508 – new housing development for 30no affordable homes at land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle.  The interest related to the fact that he was a member of the Board of Riverside. 

· Councillor Cape declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0204 –dwelling on land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands.  The interest related to the fact that he was related to the applicant.  

DC.56/10
MINUTES
The minutes of the site visit meeting held on 18 August 2010 were noted.

DC.57/10
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Legal Services Manager outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.58/10
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING
RESOLVED – That the applications referred to in the Schedule of Applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(1) New housing development for 30no affordable homes, land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle (Application 10/0508)
Councillor Layden, having declared a personal interest, left the meeting and took no part in discussion on the application.
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised Members that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee for determination as more than four written letters of objection had been received.  
The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application was deferred at the last meeting to enable Officers to explore the safety and practicality of the proposed dwellings on plots 1-3 and 25-30 having their own vehicular access onto Etterby Road.  The application had not subsequently been revised but the applicant’s agent had submitted additional comments on highway safety.  At the behest of the Highway Authority, Capita Symonds had also provided supplementary comments to the Road Safety Audit.  The report had been subsequently amended on that basis.  
The Principal Development Control Officer drew Members’ attention to the Supplementary Schedule and in particular to the response from the Education Authority who stated that the schools within the proposed development area were full and they would therefore prefer that a contribution towards the cost of further places be sought.  However, the Education Authority had subsequently confirmed that they would not object to the development if that contribution were not forthcoming.
The Supplementary Schedule also contained 4 letters of objection and 1 letter of support for the application.  The Principal Development Control Officer outlined the content of 3 e-mails that had been received since the Supplementary Schedule had been produced.  The first correspondent, Ms Renshaw, believed that the application had not been changed and that the traffic dangers still applied; alleged that all objections have been given a cursory glance; the application was flawed because the location was inaccurate and related to land owned by another party; two previous applications on the site had been refused; to use Stainton Rd as an example of what would happen on Etterby Rd was ridiculous; believed that little thought had been given to wildlife and the trees in the area; the development would destroy the amenity of the village and security of neighbouring properties; no play area was indicated on the plans when access to the nearest play area was across the busy Etterby Road; children would play on the sub-station; denigrate Human Rights of local residents particularly the right to enjoy peaceful family life; and need to consider alternative brown field sites in the Belah area.

The second correspondent, Mr Ogilvie, believed that once you crossed the West Line rail bridge you were into open countryside; cannot justify dropping 30 houses into this field  - it is out of character and the houses are considered to be an abomination in design compared to the existing properties; contrary to policy H1 of the Local Plan; Etterby would lose its identity; why not build in Belah - he asked whether Belah school site would not have been a better location; if developer wishes to build in this field only build 3 or 4 properties; the houses in the proposed development would not fit in with the majority of houses in the village that were semi-detached or detached houses.  Mr Ogilvie had also forwarded a rural road safety fact sheet by ROSPA and drew attention to the section on “pedestrians” with regard to pedestrian access and statistics of death and injuries to pedestrians on narrow roads. 

Mr J and Mrs C Wardle had also queried the Road Safety Audit with regard to: whether they had taken into account the safety of vehicles being driven along the length of Etterby Rd; the safety of pedestrians walking along the total length of Etterby Rd; the fact that 8 homes drive straight onto Etterby Rd with several located by a blind bend; the fact that inevitably cars will be parked along the length of Etterby Rd; and commented that the previous concerns had not been satisfied.

In response the County Highway Engineer had explained that Etterby Road was the subject of a 30mph speed limit, the development would change the character of the road, there was lighting along the road at present and the 90 degree bend approaching the site forced motorists to slow down.  

The Principal Development Control Officer then presented some slides of the site indicating Local Plan proposals, indications of traffic accidents and the proposal.  

In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Manager advised that in overall terms the advantages outweighed the disadvantages and therefore recommended the proposal for approval.  
The Committee then gave detailed consideration to the application.

Mr Battersby (Objector) addressed the Committee under the “Right to Speak” policy.  He believed that the application was in contravention of Local Plan LE1 regarding urban fringe landscapes.  Mr Battersby stated that the proposed development was on a Greenfield site not allocated for housing in the Local Plan and would double the size of the village and have a detrimental effect on the village.  Mr Battersby queried the sustainability of the proposed development and stated that it was not near health or education facilities or public transport network.  Mr Battersby stated that while he was not against affordable housing he did believe that other, more suitable sites were available for the development.
Mrs Alvey (Objector) advised Members that there had been 2 public meetings and that residents unanimously objected to the proposal and that City and County Councillors had also objected.  Mrs Alvey urged Members to listen to the views of the community.  Mrs Alvey stated that while she was not opposed to affordable housing the proposed site was the wrong site and that other sites were available.  It was clear that the applicant had not secured funding for the proposed development and it was not certain whether funding would be available in the future.  Mrs Alvey believed that the Council should not rely on random applications to achieve their housing targets and that they should be capable of being met by housing developments in other areas of the City.  Mrs Alvey urged Members to refuse the application and to wait for all suitable sites in Belah to be assessed.
Mr Alvey stated that following deferment of the application at the previous meeting the agents had responded with a report that considered that the existing road layout was safe and that vehicles in Stainton Road also reverse park.  Mr Alvey referred to photographs and letters he had sent to the officers indicating that there was no comparison between Stainton Road and Etterby Road and that there were trees that obscured the views at Etterby Road.  The amount of traffic had increased in recent years and there had been 2 accidents in the past 3½ years.  Although ramps would be provided for disabled access within the site Mr Alvey believed that once off the site the road was not safe for pedestrians or disabled.  A solid edge line on the road, as had been suggested, would only make the road narrower.  Mr Alvey presented a photograph that highlighted how narrow the road was and the difficulties when there were two cars passing in opposite directions and pedestrians on the road.  
Councillor Ellis (Ward Councillor) stated that he did not object to social housing schemes within his Ward but believed that he did have concerns about the proposed location.  Consultation for the Highway Agency stated that the recommendation was made with the proviso that the planning Authority would condition that the dwellings remained as social rented accommodation.  Councillor Ellis believed that whether the houses were for social housing was not the issue and that the road should be safe for the development.  
Councillor Ellis indicated that the Local Plan LE1 stated that permission would not be given for development that adversely affected the open character of the area.  The slides that had been presented had shown the open countryside in the area and he believed that the character would be affected.  

Councillor Toole (County Councillor) advised that he had attended the meeting of the residents and confirmed that none of the residents agreed with the proposal.  He believed the site was a Greenfield site and was not in the Local Plan.  There had been 2 previous applications refused due to concerns about the sewers and that if the development of 30 houses went ahead that would cause more concern and would possibly set a precedent for the future.  As a County Councillor, Councillor Toole was concerned about the highway issues.  Over the last 2 weeks he had vetted the traffic along the road and estimated that the traffic was moving at between 30 and 40 mph.  There had also been accidents at the junction with Kingmoor Road and he believed that the proposed development would make matters worse.  
Councillor Toole also explained that there was no school within walking distance of the proposed development as suggested under Government guidelines.  

Councillor Toole was also concerned that he had been informed that Great Crested Newts had been seen on the site and asked whether a survey had been done.  

Councillor Toole stated that he could not support the application and requested that the Committee reject the application.

The Chairman advised Members that Mrs Anne Quilter was to address the Committee under the “Right to Speak” policy in her capacity as the representative of Riverside and not as a City Councillor.
Mrs Quilter (on behalf of the Applicant) advised that Riverside had been working with officers for over a year on the proposals to deliver a development that was sympathetic to the surrounding environment.  Mrs Quilter indicated that Riverside had invested £20 million within Carlisle over the last 12 months but no investment had been made in Belah.  
Riverside had submitted a bid for funding with HCA and the current bidding round for the whole of Carlisle closed at 4:00.  Those schemes that had planning permission agreed had a better chance of being successful in their bids.  If Riverside were not successful that would be a loss of £4 million to the City.  

With regard to the location Mrs Quilter advised that the site was within the Belah Ward which was within the Carlisle Urban boundary and that it was well located in terms of access to local facilities and services.  Other sites had been suggested, eg Deer Park.  That site would only yield approximately 12 affordable homes and it would take approximately 2 years for development to start.  
Mrs Quilter reminded Members that the target for affordable homes was 72 units per year and that only half that amount had been delivered.  Since Right to Buy legislation was introduced 417 homes had been lost and 61% of those remaining were not family homes.  There was a 10 year waiting list for 3 bedroom properties in Belah and that indicated a clear and urgent need for affordable housing in the area.

With regard to education, Mrs Quilter stated that children who would live within the homes in the proposed development were already in the City’s education system.
Mrs Quilter stated that the Highway Authority had raised no objection to the direct access and that it accorded with local and national guidance and that the area would benefit from the link with the CNDR.  Mrs Quilter concluded by saying that the layout and design revisions to the scheme reflected the comments made during consultation, consideration had been given to the protection of existing trees and the scheme complied with the Building for Life standards and Lifetime Homes and that the homes had been designed to achieve level 3 standards for Sustainable Homes.
A Member was concerned about road safety arrangements of the scheme and stated that he believed that traffic calming measures should be considered.  The Member was also concerned about the lack of a footpath and asked whether the speed limit could be reduced to 20mph.  A representative from the Highway Authority advised that the only way to reduce the speed of traffic would be to introduce physical restraints but as the route was used by industrial vehicles that would not be appropriate.  
A Member stated that he was disappointed with the response from the applicants and that the Committee had deferred their decision at the last meeting to give the applicants the opportunity to look at specific issues regarding the houses along the front of the proposed development.  The Member did not believe that enough had been done.  The Highway Authority had said they had no objections to the scheme but had contradicted themselves stating that there would be a marginally greater risk of accidents but that provision of a footpath “could be disproportionate in financial terms”.  
The Member believed that the comments relating to local and national statistics relating to cars reversing off drives onto the road were arrogant and that there probably were accidents caused by such manoeuvres.  

The Member also stated that he did not believe potentially losing funding was a reason for the Committee to grant approval to a scheme as further funding rounds would be available to seek funding.  

The Member did not believe that a risk assessment had been done in relation to road safety and stated that in his opinion 30 houses were too many and that parking issues would become a problem.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that 2 parking spaces per property had been allowed but that there were no garages proposed in the scheme.  

The Member concluded by stating that the architects could have amended the design to reduce the number of dwellings and to have the properties at the front set back into the scheme and that while he believed there should be a scheme on the site it should not be the current one and therefore stated that he would not recommend approval of the application.  
A Member stated that the scheme was within his Ward and that he had taken no part in discussion until the present meeting.  The Member believed that the development would double the size of the village.  The Member was concerned that while the revisions of the Local Plan had been recently accepted the scheme was too intense and that reversing onto a major road was dangerous and stated that he could not support the application in its present form on the grounds of Policy CP16 that gave consideration to pedestrian safety and cycle access and Policy LE1 that related to urban fringe landscape.  The Member therefore proposed that the application be refused.  The motion was seconded.  
A Member stated that he supported the application and the recommendation of the officers and Highway Authority.  He believed there was a proven need for housing and believed that the applicants had listened to the professionals.  The Member queried whether there would have been as many objections had the application not been for affordable housing.  
Following a vote it was

RESOLVED – That approval be granted.
Councillor Layden returned to the meeting.

(2) Erection of 1no detached dwelling, land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands (Application 10/0204)
Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, Councillor Cape left the meeting and took no part in the discussion on the application.

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which had been the subject of a site visit on 18 August 2010, and advised Members that the application was brought before them as an objection had been received from the Parish Council, together with two letters of objection from neighbours.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that the key issue for consideration was the importance of the open space and its contribution to the character of the village.  The revisions to PPS3 that removed gardens from the definition of “brown field” land did not preclude residential development on garden land but focussed on the visual impact on the character of the area.  The site comprised an open area within the village but was not particularly prominent as it was screened when approached from the east by Marsh Cottage, whose gable abutted the pavement.  On approach from the west, the neighbouring property was set back approximately 18 metres from the pavement and closely abutted the western boundary.  The property would be set back 17 metres from the frontage of the site and it would be a continuation of the linear frontage of the properties to the west, thereby retaining an open aspect within the village that would be consistent with the openness of the adjoining garden.  
Whilst the application involved the development of an infill site within the village, the applicant had taken appropriate measures to ensure that the development would accord with the criteria of the Design Statement.  The scale, design and use of materials in the building together would positively contribute to the character of the area.  Further, it proposed a traditional design and use of vernacular materials such that the development would not adversely affect the character or appearance of the Conservation Area.  

The Highway Authority had raised no objection and suitable mitigation measures would be incorporated to deal with surface water and attenuate any flooding issues.  The building would not result in any demonstrable harm to the living conditions of any neighbouring residential dwellings.  In all other aspects the proposal was compliant with the objectives of the relevant Local Plan policies.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that he had received an update from the Conservation Officer who was happy with the amended scheme.  He suggested that Condition 10 could be amended to require a landscaping scheme to address the concerns of the Tree Officer.  A condition could also be imposed that would ensure that the outside boundary wall would be rebuilt in the style of the existing wall.  

The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that an archaeological evaluation had been done.

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer recommended the application for approval.  

Councillor Collier (Ward Councillor) reiterated the concerns of the Parish Council and stated that he was unhappy that gardens were being used for developments and that such developments would reduce the quality of life of residents within the village.  Members had seen on the site visit that there were a number of mature trees on the proposed site and that there would probably be a problem with drainage as the village already had a problem with the foul water system backing up after heavy rainfall.  
Councillor Collier did not believe that the design was appropriate for the village and that the design would detract from the character of the village.  The boundary walls were a feature of the houses within the village and had been for 150 years.  Councillor Collier highlighted the Parish Council’s concerns stated within the report.
Mr Reeve (Agent) explained that the site was once part of 3 separate gardens and that the former owners had sold the gardens.  Only 1 apple tree was affected by the proposed development.  The applicants had provided an archaeological survey earlier in the year.  The revised proposals included details of a water attenuation scheme although the site had never flooded and there had been no adverse comments from with English Heritage, the Highway Authority or United Utilities.  There had been no further comments from the Conservation Committee since the last report.  
Mr Reeve stated that the applicant was not a serial applicant and that the design was for a small cottage style dwelling.  Although the building appeared tight within the building lines, and that there had been an objection from the local MP he urged Members to approve the application.  
A Member stated that from the site visit he believed the design and scale went against Policy LE19 and that the site was a garden site and too small for the proposed development.  He therefore recommended refusal of the application on the grounds of Policy LE19.
A Member was surprised by the small space and believed that the plans indicated that all the green space at the front of the site was removed and replaced with hard landscaping.  The Member could not see how any of the wall could be retained as it would have to be removed for access to the site and was also not certain there was 8m of land to the rear of the proposed development as stated on the plan.  The Member therefore seconded the proposal to refuse the recommendation.  

A Member stated that he was concerned about the removal of the wall and while he would like to recommend refusal he could not see a reason to refuse and therefore recommended approval.  The motion was seconded.  
A Member highlighted that the plan stated that existing material would be used for the wall.

Following a vote it was 
RESOLVED – That the application to approved subject to amendments to Condition 10 and that all the wall be reinstated using existing materials.
Councillor Cape returned to the meeting.

(3) Erection of 1no detached dwelling, land adjacent Moorhouse Hall, Moorhouse, Carlisle, Cumbria, CA5 6HA (Application 10/0233)
The Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application, which was the subject of a site visit by Members on 18 August 2010, and advised Members that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as the Parish Council had objected to the scheme.
The Development Control Officer advised that the principle of the proposed development was considered acceptable.  The proposed dwelling could be accommodated on the site without detriment to the living conditions of the neighbouring properties or the character/setting of the Listed Building.  The Highway Authority had advised that the proposal was acceptable subject to the imposition of a planning condition as set out in the report.  The Council’s Tree Officer had established a Tree Preservation Order on the site since receipt of the application and the applicants had recently withdrawn their objections to the Tree Preservation Order which would be confirmed within the coming week under delegated powers.  None of the trees in the Tree Preservation Order would be removed during development.

The issue of local need had been established prior to the submission of the application with the former Local Plans and Conservation Manager.  The Development Control Officer highlighted Condition 4 that restricted occupancy of the dwelling both now and in the future.

In all aspects the proposal was compliant with the objectives of the Carlisle district Local Plan 2001-2016 and the application was recommended for approval.  

Mr Willison-Holt (Objector) addressed the Committee under the “Right to Speak” policy and reminded Members that Moorhouse Hall was a Post Renaissance building in its own grounds and setting and that the distinctiveness of the property made it special to the area.  He believed that 8 trees would be lost with pressure in the future to remove more.  He did not believe the application had justified the need for the property to be built, nor the scale or site of the building.  If there was a need for such a property Mr Willison-Holt stated that there were several bungalows on the market within the village and that he believed that the application should be refused on the grounds of Policies DP1 that related to sustainable development locations and CP3 that referred to trees and hedges on development sites.
Ms Towill (on behalf of the applicant) advised that she had grown up in Moorhouse Hall and that her parents had lived there since their marriage in the 1960s.  Due to their age and her father’s declining health her parents had sought advice on the definition of need and the application was submitted.  The dwelling would be restricted to local occupancy and the application complied with the housing need and the relevant planning policies.  The dwelling would be of a high standard and surrounded by trees.
A Member stated that while the boundary wall around the site was in a difficult state of repair, it was a pity that the plan indicated a wood panelling, but he had been advised that the wall did not belong to Moorhouse Hall.  Approval for the application was recommended and seconded.

The Legal Services Manager advised that if a Section 106 agreement were imposed regarding future occupancy of the proposed dwelling it would afford more protection than the suggested Condition 4 should enforcement be required in the future.

A Member moved that the application be approved with the amendment that a Section 106 agreement be included.  The motion was seconded.  
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to completion of a Section 106 agreement relating to the local occupancy restrictions rather than using a condition.
(4) Renewal of unexpired permission of Application 09/0349 for erection of 1no dwelling in rear garden of No 28 Whiteclosegate and construction of new access to the existing house, 28 Whiteclosegate, Carlisle, CA3 0JD (Application 10/0433)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised Members that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee as the Government’s national guidance on housing development, which was contained within Planning Policy Statement 3 “Housing”, had been revised since planning permission was previously granted for an identical proposal.
The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the Development Control Committee had granted “Outline” planning permission for the erection of a dwelling.  The current submission was identical to that previously approved and permission was being sought to extend the timeframe within which the proposal could be implemented.  

In June 2010 the Government issued a revised version of Planning Policy Statement 3 that outlined the Government’s strategy for housing development.  One of the changes, the declassification of residential gardens as previously developed land, removed the presumption in favour of their redevelopment for residential purposes.  In light of that change the application had been brought before Members for determination.  
Notwithstanding those changes, the Principal Development Control Officer believed that the development remained acceptable.  The indicative layout plan demonstrated that the dwelling could be accommodated on the site without detriment to the living conditions of the neighbouring properties through loss of light, loss of privacy or over dominance.  Adequate car parking and amenity space could also be provided to serve the dwelling.  

In all aspects the proposal was compliant with the objectives of the Local Plan and, therefore, it was the Officer’s view that the renewal of the previous permission should be supported and therefore the Principal Development Control Officer recommended the application for approval.  

Recommendation for approval was moved and seconded by Members.
RESOLVED – That approval be granted.

(5) Erection of detached dwelling, land to the rear of Ivy House, Ghyll Road, Scotby, Carlisle, CA4 8BT (Revised Application 10/0279)
A Member requested that a site visit be undertaken to assess the impact of the proposed development on Ivy House.  

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and presented a video of the site.  He outlined the background to the matter, informing Members that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as objections had been received from Wetheral Parish Council and local residents.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the key issue for Members to consider was the impact on the character and appearance of the Conservation Area.  The site comprised a garden area adjacent to residential properties within the village but would not be particularly prominent as it was set back from the highway and was screened by the surrounding buildings.  However, the site would be seen from the Conservation Area to the rear of the site but that would be minimised over time due to the proposed landscaping.

The Principal Development Control Officer believed that the scale, design and use of materials in the building together would contribute to the character of the area.  Further, the application proposed a quality contemporary design that would not mimic a “traditional” building but rather would introduce a further dimension.  Given the context of the site, it was the view of the Conservation Officer that that would not adversely affect the character or appearance of the Conservation Area.
The building would not result in any demonstrable harm to the living conditions of any neighbouring residential dwellings.  
The report stated that the Conservation Area Advisory Committee had advised that they had no objections to the amended scheme, but the Principal Development Control Officer had since been informed that the Conservation Area Advisory Committee had not been consulted over the amended plans.  However, the Conservation Officer had commented on the amended scheme, stating that it was broadly acceptable, but that the drawings lacked the level of construction detail that was necessary to fully evaluate the quality of the design.  The Conservation Officer had stated that further drawings should be provided in the form of large scale horizontal and vertical sections to confirm the quality of construction and finish to the exterior.  
The Principal Development Control Officer stated that if Members were minded to accept the recommendation it was requested that authority to issue approval be granted subject to the receipt of detailed construction drawings and no new issues being raised following the expiry of the consultation period.  

A further letter of objection had been received from the Parish Council, which reiterated its earlier concerns regarding the impact upon the Conservation Area and the Grade II Listed Building.  The objection letter also stated that the proposal was tantamount to “garden grabbing” which, in the Parish Council’s view was at odds with the Government’s revised national guidance on housing development.
The Principal Development Control Officer presented slides showing the amended plans and design of the building.  
Following a vote it was agreed that a site visit should be undertaken.  
The Chairman advised those who had registered a right to speak that they had the option to speak at the meeting or wait until the meeting following the site visit.  
Both people stated that they would speak at the next meeting.

RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred to the next meeting to enable a site visit to take place.  
Councillor Scarborough stated that he had not voted on the issue as he had been outwith the meeting for part of the discussion.

(6) Change of use from agricultural land to domestic cartilage, Meadow View, Smithfield, Kirklinton, Carlisle, CA6 6BP (Application 10/0697)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as one of the applicants was an employee of the City Council.

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application site related well in terms of the scale and physical relationship with the adjacent curtilage and the development would not adversely affect the character and appearance of the area.  The change of use would not adversely affect the living conditions of the occupiers of the neighbouring properties and in all aspects the proposal was considered to be compliant with the objectives of the relevant Local Plan policies.  
Since the report was written there had been one verbal comment from a neighbour.  Although the occupier did not object to the proposal he was concerned about the potential of the application site to house pigs and goats.  The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the use of any buildings or other land within the curtilage of dwelling houses for any purpose incidental to the enjoyment of the dwelling house as such was stated as not involving development.  Therefore the potential to use the proposed land for the erection of buildings and enclosures to house livestock did not require planning permission provided that the level of activity was incidental.  

The response from the Parish Council had also been received.  They stated that although they did not object to the proposal they drew attention to the fact that the land had already been fenced off.  The Case Officer had visited the site and confirmed that that was the case, but the stock proof fence did not require planning permission.  

Therefore the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue approval be granted subject to the expiration of the consultation period.
Recommendation for approval was moved and seconded by Members.

RESOLVED –That permission be granted.
(7) Erection of a small wind turbine (5kW), height 14.7 metres to tip to the east of the property on a concrete base surrounded by a security fence, Lingyclose Road, Dalston Carlisle, CA5 7LB (Application 10/0507)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee due to concerns raised by the Parish Council.

The Development Control Officer advised that the application was for full planning permission for a wind turbine on land adjacent to number 58 Lingyclose Road, a house and a range of agricultural and equestrian buildings situated on a former smallholding approximately 3km north of Dalston.  The site was set within agricultural land with woodland to the north and three lines of National Grid pylons 150m to the south with lower voltage (11KV) cables closer to the site.  To the north east was a distant view of the urban area of Carlisle including the Pirelli factory buildings and Dixon’s chimney.  The nearest dwelling, apart from number 58, lay immediately to the west, approximately 215m from the turbine.  The nearest public highway lay over 300m from the application site.  
The Development Control Officer stated that the proposal involved a relatively small turbine to serve the needs of number 58 Lingyclose Road with spare capacity feeding into the National Grid.  Taking account of the modest scale and technical specifications of the proposal, it was considered that it would not have a detrimental effect on the character of the landscape or cause unacceptable harm to the living conditions of neighbouring residents.  A photograph of a similar wind turbine at Stoneraise was included in the Supplementary Schedule.  

A letter had been received objecting on visual grounds to the application.  A further letter, received after the Supplementary Schedule had been issued, stated that the proposed turbine had bigger blades than the one at Stoneraise and expressed concern that the application was being rushed through without people being told.  The Development Control Officer confirmed that the blades were 0.1m bigger than the turbine at Stoneraise and that statutory publicity was given to the application by site notice.  A letter had also been received from a City Councillor requesting a site visit.  
The Development Control Officer then presented a video of the proposed site.

Although the site was 200m from the nearest dwelling the Development Control Officer suggested imposing a condition restricting the maximum permissible noise level, the wording of which was under discussion.  

The Development Control Officer recommended authority to issue approval of the application subject to appropriate the conditions as indicated in the report and an additional appropriate condition to specify maximum permissible noise levels.  
The Development Control Officer clarified confusion regarding whether the Parish Council had objected to the application.  He stated that Dalston Parish Council had raised no objection but Cummersdale Parish Council had raised an objection.
Recommendation for authority to issue approval was moved and seconded by Members.

RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the report and an additional condition to specify maximum permissible noise levels at the nearest noise sensitive property.  
(8) Formation of new vehicular access to A6071 together with formation of new parking area and product display area, replacement of portable office unit with new office unit, erection of new drying shed for storage of biomass wood storage and relation of fuel storage bunkers with associated hard standing, Francismoor Wood, Longtown, CA6 5TR (Application 10/0304)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that there had been an objection from the Council’s Tree Officer.  
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the proposal sought “Full” planning permission for the formation of a new access, redevelopment of the existing layout to the site and the erection of an additional building and replacement office building at Francismoor Wood, Longtown.  The application site lay immediately adjacent to the A6071 Longtown to Brampton road approximately 3km south-west of Longtown.  The application site was identified as lying within a Primary Employment Area.  

The Principal Development Control Officer clarified the position of the Highway Authority by advising that the “Summary of Consultation Responses” stated that the Highway Authority was opposed to the development.  However, before the report was finalised the Highway Authority reviewed its position which was reflected in the main body of the report.  The Highway Authority’s consultation response was copied in the Supplementary Schedule advising that they had no objection to the development subject to the imposition of several planning conditions that were detailed in the report.

A further consultation response had been received from the Council’s Tree Officer who maintained his objection to the scheme for the reasons stated in the report.  The Principal Development Control Officer presented a series of slides that explained the Tree Officer’s concerns as well as the scheme itself. 

At present customers and timber wagons shared the same entrance that created health and safety issues within the site.  Because of the constraints of the site wagons had to reverse onto the Longtown to Brampton road, which had clear implications for highway safety.

The application proposed the creation of a one way system for delivery vehicles that would enter the site via the existing entrance and drive round the sawmill building thereby enabling wagons to exit the site in a forward gear.  

The existing portacabin office was to be removed and a new office and customer access formed to create the necessary segregation from the working part of the sawmill.  A new timber drying shed was to be provided and the existing fuel storage bunkers would be relocated to the northern boundary.  One of the principal issues that the Tree Officer had related to the position of the drying shed and whether it could be brought further into the site to minimise the loss of the woodland.  The Principal Development Control Officer explained that he had discussed the issue with the applicant and in his view that would not be practical because of the space required for the fuel storage bunkers and the manoeuvring space required to access them, which if repositioned, would conflict with the one-way system.  On balance, it was the officer’s view that the highway improvements that the scheme would bring would compensate for any loss of woodland.

The Principal Development Control Officer presented video footage of the site and concluded by stating that if Members were minded to approve the application it was recommended that Condition 11 was re-worded to require the submission of a detailed landscaping scheme to compensate for the loss of the existing woodland and those trees that had already been felled.  

A Member proposed the acceptance of the officer’s recommendation.  He believed that the business was needed in the area and that it was good use of an existing business and that it would give more scope to the development and maintain employment in the area.  
The Member was delighted at the proposed one-way system and welcomed the improvements.  He did not believe that the drying shed should be moved as that would cut down on the one-way system and stated that none of the trees that had been felled had been the subject of a Tree Preservation Order.  While the Member welcomed the information in the report by the Highway Agency he was concerned about traffic in Albert Street, Longtown as several wagons travelled down that street and he hoped that, while there was nothing in the current application, at some stage something could be done regarding transport issues on that street.
The Member moved the recommendation for approval and thanked the officers for their hard work.

The motion was seconded.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted subject to the re-wording of Condition 11 to require the submission of a detailed landscaping scheme to compensate for the loss of the existing woodland and those trees that had already been felled.  
(9) Removal of effects of Conditions 2, 3, 4 ,5 and 6 attached to the grant of full Planning Permission under Application 06/0693 (conversion to 8no holiday units) to enable unrestricted residential occupation, Tarn End House Hotel, Talkin, CA8 1LS (Application 10/0577)
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application had been withdrawn from discussion.

(10) Redevelopment of former Prince of Wales public house and conversion of 102 Denton Street to create 16no apartments and 1no commercial unit with associated parking and servicing, 102 and 104 Denton Street, Carlisle, (Application 10/0164)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as it was a revision to a previously approved planning permission (04/1196) for a substantial mixed residential/commercial redevelopment scheme in Denton Holme.  
The Development Control Officer explained that the application was for full planning permission for the redevelopment of the site of the former Prince of Wales public house, and the conversion of number 102 Denton Street, to form 16no apartments and 1no commercial unit with secure car parking to the rear of the development and the provision of parking and servicing lay-bys to the Denton Street Frontage.  The ‘L-shaped’ site, which included the lane to the rear of numbers 16-34 Morley Street, was located on the corner of Denton Street and Northumberland Street within an area of mixed commercial and residential use.  
The Development Control Officer advised that, subject to resolution of the flood risk issue referred to in the report, clarification regarding the commercial use and no other significant issues being raised in outstanding responses from consultees and neighbours, it was considered that the proposed development accorded with the provisions of the Development Plan.
The Supplementary Schedule had confirmed that the Architectural Liaison Officer had no objections to the application and that no other objections had been received to the amended proposal and the Environment Agency had withdrawn their objection.  A local Member had suggested that the 11 on-street parking bays to be formed as part of the development should be in a single bay rather than 3 bays separated by extensions to the footpath.  The local Member had advised that any additional costs for relocating lampposts would be met from the budget for the Ward.  The applicant had agreed to the suggestion and the Development Control Officer recommended the application for approval subject to the submission of revised details of the on-street parking bays and the installation of obscure glazing on the 1st and 2nd floor secondary living room windows on the gable facing the rear of the houses in Mowbray Street.  It was also proposed to add on information to make it clear to the applicant that residents exemption permits would not be issued to owner/occupiers of the new developments.  
A Member asked for clarification regarding off street parking permits.  He believed that the proposed properties would have one parking space and that if visitors’ permits were issued that would double the number of cars parking and therefore asked that no visitor permits be issued.  
The Legal Services Manager advised that the City Council could not agree to that condition as the City Council operated the on street parking on behalf of the County Council.  She advised however that the scheme was to change in the near future and that the situation may have changed in the area.  The Development Control Officer explained that there would be an informative note with the decision notice to advise occupiers of the situation regarding residents parking permits.
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that because the properties were in a residential permit area the new development would potentially have permits for residents.  As it would not be possible to allow as many cars to park on the road and the scheme provided off-street parking, the City Council could not supply additional residents parking permits but people could apply for visitors’ permits.  

RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to the conditions as set out in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(11) Revision of planning approval 09/0298, conversion of units 4 and 5 from live/works units to 2no dwellings, Knorren Lodge, Walton, Brampton, CA8 2BN (Application 10/0523)
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application had been withdrawn.
(12) Revision of planning approval 09/0298, conversion of units 4 and 5 from live/work units to 2no dwellings (LBC), Knorren Lodge, Walton, Brampton, CA8 2BN (Application 10/0524)
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application had been withdrawn.

DC.59/10
CONFIRMATION OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDER NO. 253 – LAND AT HARRABY GREEN
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report ED.19/10 concerning Tree Preservation Order No. 253 made on 4 June 2010 to protect an area of woodland on land adjacent Harraby Green.  The report considered objections to the Order and concluded that the Order should be confirmed without modification.  

A site visit had been carried out to assess the woodland and that indicated that the trees were worthy of statutory protection by means of an updated and enforceable Tree Preservation Order.  
A Tree Preservation Order was submitted and the Landscape Architect/Tree Officer outlined the objections raised against the proposed order.  There had been 1 objection and 2 telephone calls in support of the proposed Tree Preservation Order.  The Tree Preservation Officer advised that where dangerous branches overhung a road it was the responsibility of the highway authority to check the trees and the owner of a property where dangerous branches overhung a private property.  
There had been 2 telephone calls supporting the Order in respect of the wildlife value of the site and that a loss of trees on the bank could make the land unstable.  

Having considered all the representations and weighed the objections against the present and future value of the woodland, it was considered that it would provide a significant level of public amenity for a reasonable period of time and therefore merited the protection afforded by a Tree Preservation Order.  
It was moved and seconded that the Tree Preservation Order 253 be confirmed without modification. 
RESOLVED – That Tree Preservation Order 253 be confirmed without modification.

DC.60/10
REVOCATION OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDER No 32 – HARRABY GREEN, CARLISLE

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report ED.20/10 concerning Tree Preservation Order No. 32 made in May 1980 to protect an area of woodland on land adjacent Harraby Green.  
Once made a Tree Preservation Order must be confirmed within six months otherwise the protection it afforded to the trees lapsed.  The file audit of the Tree Preservation Orders revealed that the Local Authority did not have evidence that the Order was ever confirmed.  Therefore the Tree Preservation Order may be unenforceable and did not protect the woodland as was the intention at the time it was made.  

A site visit had been carried out and the woodland had been assessed and found to warrant the statutory protection afforded by a Tree Preservation Order.  A new Tree Preservation Order (TPO 253) was made on 4 June 2010 to provide for the protection of the woodland.  
Tree Preservation Order 32 remained registered as a land charge, on public record and could, in theory, be confirmed, although it would be considered bad practice to do so.  Therefore the Landscape Architect/Tree Officer recommended that Tree Preservation Order 32 – Harraby Green – be revoked.
RESOLVED:  That Tree Preservation Order 32 – Harraby Green – be revoked.  
DC.61/10
BUSH HOTEL, BRIDGE STREET, LONGTOWN, CARLISLE, CA6 5UB
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted Report ED.21/10 that presented the background and current position with regard to the enforcement of planning control in respect of the adverse impact to the amenity of the Longtown Conservation Area caused by the external condition of the Bush Hotel, a public house in Bridge Street, Longtown and a Grade II Listed Building.  
The background to the enforcement was reported to Members at the last meeting of the Development Control Committee, following which the Council’s Enforcement Officer had written to Pubfolio Ltd, the freeholders of the premises, expressing Members’ concerns that the improvement works had not been carried out to the property.  The letter also sought assurances that the relevant works should be carried out without further delay and to have been completed, or at worst in progress, by the meeting on 20 August 2010.  
A representative of County Estate management (Pubs) Ltd had contacted the Council at the end of July and advised that a local specialist contractor had since taken a test sample of the walls as the existing paint would need to be removed without causing damage to the render/stonework.  It was hoped that significant progress would be made prior to the meeting on 20 August 2010.  
The Principal Development Control Officer presented photographs to the Committee that showed flaking paint being removed from the building.  He recommended that as the work was ongoing to improve the appearance of the building that Members allow the works to continue until completion without pursuing legal proceedings in the Magistrates Court.  

A Member stated that he was delighted that work was being undertaken on the building and proposed accepting the officer’s recommendation.  The Member was concerned that if only the flaking paint was removed the other paint may start to flake and would need to be removed eventually.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the position be noted.
[The meeting ended at 12:15pm]
